
 
 
 

GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 
 

July 9, 2020 – 8:32 a.m. 
 

SPECIAL CALLED MEETING MINUTES                          
PRESENT  
 
 
 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon A. Smith, Betty Boles, 
Johnathan Bass, and Ronnie Ables; City Manager Julie 
Wilkie, Assistant to the City Manager Ryan Thomas, City 
Clerk Steffanie Dorn, City Attorney Tripp Padgett, IT 
Director Danny Byrd, Interim Police Chief TJ Chaudoin, 
and City Municipal Court Judge Shameka Brown. James 
Hicks from the Index-Journal.  
 
Niki Hutto, Linda Edwards, and Matthew Miller were in 
attendance by telephone. 

                            
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the special meeting to order 

at 8:32 a.m.  
                      
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 Mayor Smith read the following statement, “In accordance 
with SC Code of Laws 5-7-250(d) Council may adopt 
emergency ordinances without regard to any reading, 
public hearing, publication requirement or public 
notice.”   
 
City Clerk Steffanie Dorn confirmed a quorum was present. 
 
Councilor Ronnie Ables gave the invocation. 
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CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
20-013 an 
Emergency 
Ordinance of the 
City Council of 
the City of 
Greenwood to 
Temporarily 
Suspend the 
Normal Operating 
Procedures 
Applicable to 
Council Meetings 
and to Authorize 
the City Manager 
to Continue 
Developing, 
Implementing, 
and Revising as 
Necessary Plans 
Intended to 
Protect the 
Safety and 
Health of 
Citizens and 
City Employees, 
to Continue to 
Provide Delivery 
of Government 
services, and to 
Restrict the 
Spread of the 
Covid-19 Virus. 

 

 Under the only New Business, Mayor Smith recognized Self 
Regional Healthcare (SRH)staff for an opportunity to 
speak and answer questions regarding the importance of 
wearing face masks because of this unprecedented 
situation.  
 
Mr. Jim Pfeiffer, President and Chief Executive Officer 
of SRH, informed Council of the following reasons to 
consider a mask ordinance: 

• SRH currently has 40 positive COVID-19 patients in 
the hospital, the highest number to date since the 
pandemic started; 9 of them are in the intensive 
care unit (ICU); and 7 in-patients are awaiting 
results that could increase the overall number to 
47. 

• SRH averaged 6 – 8 inpatients but is now up to 40 
positive COVID-19 inpatients. 

• There are 648 confirmed positive cases in Greenwood 
County as of yesterday which is 915 per 100,000 
population. The SC Department of Health and 
Environmental Control (SCDHEC) reported yesterday 
that 21% of test results in South Carolina were 
positive within the last 24 hours, which is the 
highest for the State and double the rate of 
Florida. 

• Mandatory masking in the City and County are needed 
because asking people to do the right thing is not 
working.  

• It is proven that masks protect the other person, 
and it is his, SCDHEC, CDC, World Health 
Organization (WHO), SC & America Health Association 
(SCHA & AHA) opinions that masks are critical to 
stop the spread of this virus. 

• The death rate for the State as of yesterday is 
38%, which is higher than the flu. 

 
Mr. Pfeiffer implored Council to help them help the 
community. An ordinance will be needed for businesses to 
help promote greater mask wearing. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Mr. Pfeiffer confirmed the following to Council Members: 
 
Councilor Betty Boles:  There are a total of 30 ICU beds 
available at SRH; 28 of them are occupied, but that 
number changes regularly by the transition of patients.  
If ever at capacity, patients will be housed in the 
Emergency Room (ER) and Recovery Room (PACU).  
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After that, an additional wing of the ICU can be opened, 
but staffing will be an issue. There are currently 60 
team members that are out because of acquiring, or being 
exposed to, COVID-19 from the community. 
 
Mayor Smith:  There are currently 9 positive COVID-19 
patients in ICU but, thankfully, the usage of the ICU and 
ventilator is getting lower. There is no cure or vaccine 
for the virus, so the treatment is basic. If you multiply 
the current 3 million positive cases in the Country by 
10%, you can get an estimate of how many potential 
positive cases that are not known.  
 
The effectiveness of flu vaccines is based on predictions 
of a particular strain. When compared to the flu, COVID-
19’s death rate is much worse, and SRH currently does not 
have the staff nor surge space. A mask ordinance may not 
be needed for COVID-19 once a vaccine is available.   
 
Mr. Pfeiffer stated he would not encourage indoor dining 
in a restaurant because of the risk.  He noted there are 
more positive COVID-19 cases amongst the younger 
generation and, the more positives you have, the more 
people that are going to die.  It is his opinion that the 
State opened too soon.  
 
Councilor Johnathan Bass:  By wearing a mask, transition 
of the virus may be reduced by 86%, as quoted by SCDHEC. 
There is a possibility of airborne transmissibility that 
could affect 3 out of 5 people from a pre-symptomatic, or 
asymptomatic, person. Mr. Pfeiffer does not have data 
regarding the impact on socio or economic groups and 
race, but the infection rate is higher in the Black 
community. 
 
Mr. Pfeiffer thanked Council for listening to him and 
believes this mask ordinance is a vital mandate. 
 
 
Dr. Matthew Logan, Chief Medical Officer & Vice-President 
of Medical Affairs and lifelong resident of Greenwood, 
informed Council that most physicians at SRH are in favor 
of a mask ordinance.  The virus is not slowing down and a 
whole floor at the hospital is dedicated to non-ICU, 
positive COVID-19 patients.  There is no pill, nor shot, 
to slow down the effectiveness of COVID-19 other than 
social distancing and washing hands.  He admitted hating 
to wear masks but recognizes the importance of wearing 
one. 
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DISCUSSION: 
 
Mayor Smith demonstrated comparisons of COVID-19 and flu 
viruses because even with SRH staff’s information, he 
still felt more clarification and information was needed. 
Even though some think wearing a mask is a minimal 
intrusion, he takes it very seriously when Council must 
decide on a mask mandate.  Dr. Logan noted that this 
virus is a “1 in a 100 year” event, which has not been 
seen before, that is different, and worse, than the flu. 
He cannot predict numbers, nor the minimum criterium, for 
future viruses because it must be on a case by case 
basis, but the current situation warrants a mask 
ordinance. There is no other way to reduce the 
transmission, nor any other respiratory pathogen, and 
slow this virus down. 
 
Dr. Logan informed Mayor Smith that the definition of a 
novel virus is a new virus with no immunity to it.  The 
flu has different strains, but everyone has a base 
immunity to it.  The World Health Organization (WHO) 
determines if COVID-19 is still considered a pandemic. 
 
Dr. Logan stated the risk is very low if both persons 
were wearing a mask in a grocery store.  There are a lot 
of variables when it comes to social distancing while 
indoors, depending upon close proximity in a room, the 
ventilation system, and the viral load of an infected 
person.  Your risk is higher when you are indoors and 
breathing the same air as other people, whether 6 ft or 
closer, within a certain time period. Social distancing 
outdoors at 12 ft is fine and 6 ft with a breeze is 
great. A distance of 200 ft indoors without a mask is 
okay but wearing one will provide an extra layer of 
protection. 
 
Dr. Logan reminded Council that we are only four months 
into this virus situation and there can be no firm 
answers to Mayor Smith’s questions.  Herd immunity 
depends upon the rate of spread. The goal is to try to 
reduce the number of deaths and infections in communities 
before a vaccine can be made. If the ordinance helps 
reduces the spread, it should be evidence to continue 60 
more days or even further.  If the mandate lasts 6 to 12 
months until a vaccine is made, it would be worth it.  
 
There are currently 9 positive patients and the average 
hospitalization stay is up to between 15 and 20 days. The 
SC Hospital Association is a reference that confirmed the 
shutdown and wearing of masks helped to ease pressure off 
medical staff.   
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There is currently no large infection spread within the 
SRH staff. 
 
Dr. Logan believes masks should be worn at every 
restaurant and retail establishment because a healthy 
person can bring the virus home to a vulnerable person.  
Although “grandma” should know to stay away from the 
child, others may not be educated on the spread and 
people must have a place to stay.  
 
Councilor Bass wanted to know common denominators and 
variables of wearing masks in other areas such as race 
and low income, and is also concerned if the message 
about the importance of preventing the spread is getting 
out to all facets of the community.  He does not think 
that wearing a mask will solve all problems, but it is 
our best chance to help stop this health crisis. Dr. 
Logan and Mr. Pfeiffer confirmed their outreach to 
African-American & low income communities and will send 
Council hospital demographics to determine groups that 
may need help the most.   
 
Councilor Niki Hutto stated there is no way to predict 
what can be done with this virus.  There are no concrete 
answers and Council must err on the side of caution, due 
to the evidence that masks help protect people and stop 
the most rapid spread of the virus, because there are no 
other options without vaccines. Dr. Logan confirmed and 
agreed that just requiring masks in grocery stores and 
pharmacies defeats the purpose because it should be all 
or nothing.  She also agreed with Councilor Bass that 
following the Golden Rule includes education and 
temporarily forgoing your civil liberties for your fellow 
vulnerable human beings. 
 
Councilor Ronnie Ables noted that present SRH staff were 
wearing different kinds of masks and stated there are so 
many unanswered questions that he does not feel 
comfortable deciding to take people’s civil liberties 
away.  Dr. Logan confirmed that the elderly is at most 
risk and, although children are the least affected, they 
are still at risk and those who are middle aged (30 – 60 
year old) were mostly infected when SC reopened.  SRH 
masks are different for different levels of varying 
degrees of protection, even though all mask types help 
reduce respiratory droplets. 
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City Manager Julia Wilkie read and discussed excerpts of 
the proposed Ordinances; one from the Municipal 
Association of SC (MASC) and another that includes 
grocery stores and pharmacies, but excludes convenience 
stores, with a fine not to exceed $100 per person and 
$500 per business.   
 
Council needs to determine the effective date & time and 
the expiration would be 60 days from that point. 
Resolutions do not include enforcement nor penalties. 
She confirmed to Mayor Smith that the MASC model is the 
lengthier ordinance that has been used by other 
municipalities. 
 
City Clerk Steffanie Dorn confirmed to Councilor Bass 
that banks can be defined as an establishment with 
customers, such as a service industry, and this ordinance 
will apply to any establishment that is open to the 
public. It will be up to Council to list exemptions that 
will be placed within the ordinance.  
 
 
A motion to approve Ordinance No. 20-013 requiring 
individuals to wear face coverings in retail and 
foodservice establishments and other matters related 
thereto was made by Betty Boles, seconded by Matthew 
Miller. 
 
 
DISCUSSION: 
 
Mayor Smith stated that this by far has beenone ofthe 
most divisive issues for Greenwood. By getting input from 
the medical community to ensure this impacts the least 
amount of people as possible, there should be some level 
of personal accountability from the most vulnerable.  He 
preferred masks be worn in grocery stores & pharmacies 
and be optional at other places but does not think it is 
fair to require it for all businesses.  
 
Councilor Miller observed that people and businesses know 
the risks but are not adhering to ways to reduce them. 
Mayor Smith believed that masks should be worn in retail 
stores but does not know if Council needed to mandate it. 
 
Councilor Ables is opposed to the ordinance because it 
will take freedom from people to make their own decisions 
and business owners should be able to accept people in 
their establishment, whether they wear a mask or not. 
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Councilor Hutto thought there should be a consensus 
between City and County Council.  Councilor Miller noted 
County Council may not do anything and there is no need 
to wait for them to vote. City Manager Wilkie stated that 
Council can only decide what is best for the City and the 
County may follow suit, but they may not. 
 
Councilor Bass noted that this emergency ordinance lasts 
60 days but had concerns about enforcement. City Attorney 
Tripp Padgett confirmed that police officers will issue a 
citation as a last resort, but it is at Municipal Court 
Judges’ discretion to set the dollar amount of fines.  
 
Councilor Ables insisted there must be a lot of research 
before voting. Councilor Bass trusts the medical 
community, and their experts pleaded for Council to do 
what was best for the community.  If the mask ordinance 
does not work, it can be repealed but, right now, it 
should be all encompassing.  
 
Both Mayor Smith and Councilor Bass are also concerned of 
the economic impact on businesses. 
 
City Attorney Padgett confirmed to Councilor Boles that 
this motion can be amended. 
 
 
Mayor Smith made a motion to amend the original motion 
for Ordinance No. 20-013 to only apply to pharmacies and 
grocery stores.   
 
The motion died due to a lack of a second. 
 
 
Councilor Hutto suggested a stipulation of the amendment 
to review data after 30 days to show the effectiveness of 
wearing masks. City Clerk Steffanie Dorn stated that, at 
any time within 60 days, Council can reconvene to amend 
the Ordinance.  
 
 
A motion to amend the original motion for Ordinance No. 
20-013 to add the effective date of Monday, July 13, at 8 
a.m. was made by Betty Boles, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
 
City Clerk Steffanie Dorn confirmed to Mayor Smith that 
musicians on the stage of a restaurant must wear masks 
and according to the SRH staff, air ventilation is a 
concern indoors even with social distancing. 
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Mayor Smith made a motion to amend the original motion 
for Ordinance No. 20-013 to include an exemption for any 
indoor establishment if social distancing can be 
achieved. 
 
The motion died due to a lack of a second. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
Those who voted in favor of Ordinance No. 20-013 with the 
amended effective date of Monday, July 13, at 8 a.m. were 
Niki Hutto, Linda Edwards, Betty Boles, Johnathan Bass, 
and Matthew Miller.  Mayor Smith and Ronnie Ables voted 
against. 
 
 
The motion passed 5-2.  

                        
CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 

 There were no additional comments at this time. 

                
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 There were no additional comments at this time. 

           
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Betty Boles, 

seconded by Johnathan Bass. 
 
 
Those who voted in favor were Mayor Smith, Niki Hutto, 
Linda Edwards, Betty Boles, Johnathan Bass, Matthew 
Miller, and Ronnie Ables.   
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the Special Called Meeting at 10:48 
a.m. 

                               
______________________ 

       Mayor Brandon A. Smith 
ATTEST: 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer  


